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THE CITY OF POUGHKEEPSIE 

NEW YORK 
 

COMMON COUNCIL MEETING 

MINUTES 

Monday, January 7, 2013 6:30 p.m.    City Hall                     
________________________________________________________________________ 

 

SNOW PRESENTATION 

 

 

Chairman Mallory:  Good evening.  The Council presentation regarding the snow 

removal procedure from the Commissioner of DPW will come to order.  Today’s meeting 

was called based on our conversation earlier in 2012, as well as during the budgets.  We 

heard questions about equipment and I figured that, why not hear about the 2013 

procedure that we, as a city are going to conduct.  If any issues or concerns come up 

about procedures or equipment, now’s the time to ask either the Commissioner or any of 

the Administrative staff that are here.  I just would ask that everyone refrain from asking 

questions.  I will definitely give you time to ask the questions after the Commissioner has 

completed his presentation.  So, thank you very much for coming. 

 

Handouts were distributed to the Council and to Administrative staff at the beginning of 

the meeting.  These documents have been scanned into the minutes of this meeting.   

Commissioner DuPilka briefly described the contents of the package giving an overview 

to open the dialog for questions.  

 

Chairman Mallory:  Before I open it up for discussion, is there anything that the Acting 

City Administrator would like to add to something that has briefly been passed on to us 

right now?  

 

Acting City Administrator Ackermann:  No, I… just one thing I want to talk about.  It 

seems to be one of the biggest concerns and biggest complaints the City gets.  It has to do 

with the driveway aprons.  In order to effectively plow the streets, the City can’t really 

take into consideration people’s aprons. They start with…the Commissioner will be able 

to speak more, but they start with getting as much out of the center of the road as possible 

and push it to the side and they’ll go back two or three times to clean up the side streets.  

Some things that may make it difficult is parking – which side the parking is on, alternate 

sides, so it may take them a little bit to go through and clear up all the sides of the roads.  

Effectively in doing that, they have to push some of the snow into people’s driveway 

aprons.  So, we get a lot of complaints from people saying they just shoveled their 

driveway and the City plow comes through and puts snow in front of it again.  

Unfortunately, we can’t avoid that.  In order to effectively plow the streets, that’s going 
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to happen.  The Commissioner will talk a little bit about what the best way to take care of 

or minimize that disruption. 

 

Commissioner DuPilka addressed the issues of concern.   

 

Q & A follows. 
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     I.    PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: 

 

         ROLL CALL 

 

All Present 

  

II. REVIEW OF MINUTES:   

 

Vice Chair Solomon made a motion and seconded by Councilmember Boyd to accept 

the minutes of the Public Hearing of June 18, 2012. 

 
PH Minutes 1-18-12 

 Accepted 
 Accepted
as Amended 
 Tabled 

 

  Yes/Aye No/Nay Abstain 
Absent 

Councilmember Herman  Voter     

Councilmember Rich Voter    

Councilmember Perry  Voter    

Councilmember Johnson Voter    

Councilmember Parise Voter    

Councilmember  Boyd Voter    

Councilmember Solomon Voter    

Councilmember Mallory Voter    

     
 

 

 

III. READING OF ITEMS by the City Chamberlain of any resolutions not 

listed on the printed agenda.  
 

REMOVE  

 

VII. ORDINANCES AND LOCAL LAWS: 

1. FROM ASSISTANT CORPORATION COUNSEL BRADY, 

Ordinance O-13-1, amending Department of Public Works permit fees. 

 

 

IV. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION:  Three (3) minutes per person up to 45 

minutes of public comment on any agenda and non-agenda items. 

 

Frank Clark - 50 Rinaldi Blvd – Congratulations to Chairman Mallory.  I 

know under your leadership, these meetings will be held in a civil and 

respectful manner.  First, I want to thank you, Mayor Tkayzik – after you 

were aware of a situation on Civic Center Plaza, where there are 4 to 6 buses 

parked along there, you immediately had the snow removed from the 

sidewalk.  Everybody who takes public transportation, including myself are 

very thankful for that.  I only hope that as I sat and listened to the snow 

removal plan by Mr. DuPilka, that he immediately following a snowstorm 

takes priority that the sidewalk area (where the buses park) are cleared of 

snow - especially for the elderly and young parents with babies as they step 

off the bus.  Second is the fee schedule.  I think it’s great.  Thanked the Mayor 
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for giving a discount to senior citizens, Medicaid recipients and students when 

school is in session.  However, you neglected to give veterans a discount.  The 

Dutchess County Loop Bus system has for many months or even a year now, 

been giving a $.75 rate for veterans with identification.  I don’t think it’s too 

much for the City to go along with that also would put notices in the buses to 

allow veterans to pay a $.75 fare.  Finally, I’d like to wish everybody a 

Healthy New Year.      

 

Laura Downing - 25 Lincoln Avenue – Congratulations, Mr. Mallory.  It’s 

nice to see you there.  I called all but one council member, with an issue that 

stressed me out a great deal.  I didn’t get an answer from a certain person and 

didn’t bother to call the other person after that response. When I discussed my 

issue, I first started with my Ward.  The only thing I got is, “Come to 

Common Council – come speak at the Common Council.”  And I heard that 

from each and every member that I called.  As a resident, I deserve respect.  I 

shouldn’t have to come to the Council Meeting.  When I call my 

representatives, which they’re put in office for, they should say, “OK Mrs. 

Downing, we’ll see what we can do; we understand your concern” - and help; 

try to help, or if they can’t help, say they can’t help.  Don’t put me in a little 

maze to make me go round and round.  I did, however, get resolution to my 

issues.  But it wasn’t from the Council.  It was from one member of the 

Council that helped, that took me serious [sic] and didn’t think I didn’t have a 

right to stress over my issue with all the problems in the world going on.  

Thank you, Mr. Herman.  Thank you for responding to my concerns. Thank 

you Mayor.  Thank you Corporation Counsel.  Let me tell you, it comes to the 

real deal when it comes down to the problems.  But, I’ll probably have to 

come back again.  I don’t like to come back and complain.  I like to stay in my 

own little spot and keep to myself and not bother anybody.  But the other 

residents – they probably get the same thing.  Thank you.   

 

Ted Riedeburg - 206 Falcon Court – That’s in the Fox Hill Phase IV 

Condominiums.  I want to talk about two specific items that involves me and 

my wife personally that happened with the, I don’t want to call it a 

“Debaucle,” that happened with this garbage removal system that was 

dreamed up for us.  I think it’s unfair, ill-advised what ended up happening 

charging people $25.50 – whatever for a private household.  The fact that you 

also allowed properties or people that had 30 or more units to opt out.  I’m at 

Phase IV at Fox Hill.  We tried to get information from the City.  We looked 

on the website, I came here in person, and talked with the tax collector, Milo 

who was really very helpful, but he couldn’t give me any information.  I asked 

him if there was an “Opt out.”  He said, “Yes there is.”  I asked what the 

deadline was and was told, “We’re shooting for the 11
th

 of January.”  So what 

does that mean?  Well, maybe we can go to the 31
st
, but we can’t pick up your 

garbage for free.  There is no reason in my estimation, that you people, (on 

this Council) could not have come up with a better, more equitable and less 

expensive solution.  We are now paying at Fox Hill because we were 
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concerned with what was going to happen.  If there be collection once or 

twice per week in the Winter?  There were rumors about that.  I understand 

there’s something now on the website about it.  The point is, we have now had 

to go to Royal Carting as the rest of the whole Fox Hill condominium 

complex has done therefore, depriving the City of revenue.  We’re paying 

$9.00 per household, not $25.50.  I have a property on Marian Avenue that’s 

been for sale for almost a year now.  Across the street from me is a house that 

is bank-owned.  You were just talking about snow removal and what you’re 

going to do about getting it done.   Well, the bank has not removed the snow 

from that side.  I believe it’s owned by the Millbrook Bank.  I also think that 

the fact that my wife and I don’t live in that house, there should be some kind 

of relief from the garbage disposal charge, which again, I asked Milo if 

something could be done about it.  He said that there was nothing that could 

be done about it.  Everybody had to be included. 

   

 

Ken Stickle - 118 Catherine Street – I’m charged $25.50 for my single 

family home, as well as anybody that owns rental property that is charged 

$25.50, $51.00 or $76.50 depending on the size.  If you own a 411, then you 

have your garbage hauled away by a private carting firm.  I feel this City 

Council did the best that they could.  Everybody’s going to complain.  Why 

weren’t they at the City Budget meetings when this was all discussed?  We 

had three options.  I’ve had a lot of phone calls, because I know a lot of 

people.  Why weren’t these people at these discussions to give their input?  

The Council did a very good job on this.  People teach their tenants to recycle.  

This fee can come down from $25.50 per household down to a lower rate.  We 

need to take the recyclables out of the solid waste.  People don’t seem to 

understand this.  The Sanitation Department cannot make a profit.  I’m tired 

of people condemning the City for what they have done.  I will stand up for 

this one.  I’m not happy with the snow removal jobs we got the last time, but I 

also realize that we didn’t really have that much snow, so these guys are may 

be a little “rusty.”  So, I’m willing to give them another shot.  I’m hoping the 

corners are a little bit cleaner.  I’m asking the City to make the workers give 

us back what we’re paying for.  Not to give anything out, but I’m not going to 

take away from this Council’s job that what they did, they saved jobs for the 

City.  I know we’re going to hear a few more people complaining about this 

garbage fee.  If you own a piece of property in the City, this is called, “Doing 

Business.”  I hate to say it, but I could not see $3.00 per bag coming out, I 

don’t feel if we gave every private hauler in the City, the chance to pick it up, 

that those prices would not go up next year or the year after.   

 

 

Jacqueline Marone - 20 Fountain Place – I’m here because I had such a bad 

time with snow removal.  There was confusion as to when this meeting 

started, or I would have spoken when you were in the snow removal section of 

the meeting. I couldn’t get here until later, when I was told the meeting started 
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at 6:30 p.m.  I just delivered on foot, two Christmas gifts yesterday, that I had 

in my house since Christmas.  I have been calling every snowstorm about the 

same problem.  There is no break in the snowpile to walk through to cross the 

street.  The High School kids have to step on the piles.  Of course, the piles 

are smaller due to the warmer weather.  The sidewalk plow pushes the snow 

in one direction and the street plow pushes it in another and there it is.  You 

need to have this area cleared.  Market Street is the same way.  People can’t 

get to the establishments and it is difficult for people like myself, who have 

physical limitations. 

 

Doug Nobiletti - 145 Academy Street – Also wanted to speak about snow 

removal issues.  I don’t know if anyone has been on Main Street on the 

aftermath of the snowstorm, but the problems that your business districts 

suffer are immense as a result of not having a snow removal policy.  It used to 

be, that when there was a Main Mall, snow got removed after the Main Mall 

for a couple of years.  The sidewalk was cleared by a City snowblower and 

most of the street snow had always been removed, regardless of the size.  As a 

result of the two snowstorms together, we now have large mountains of ice. 

That makes it impossible for people to open their cars, so they’re parking 

where they can, a little further out into the street.  By not having the sidewalk 

snow removed, most of the property owners have had to push it up and make 

these immense piles, which have spilled over into the street.  So now you’ve 

narrowed and congested Main Street and people are having a Dickens of a 

time trying to park without getting out of their cars and killing each other.  

Wish I had a video tape to get you a visual record of what it’s been like.  The 

Business District is the heart and soul of the City.  It serves all the residents.  

We’re limited on parking, so Mr. DuPilka and Mr. Ackermann need to 

somehow address that issue about, is that area getting snow removed, no 

matter how little it is to avoid a worsening problem.  It’s ongoing now and 

with the warm weather, more people are trying to move the piles around and 

all they are doing is going from their property to the neighboring property or 

going further into the street.  It’s a problem that needs to be looked at and 

addressed. 

 

Nives Cappelli - 6 Wilson Blvd. – I’m excited to be here; I’ve been here 

before.  I have another name, a pen name, Nivesa Rovito Hatsley, foreign 

language teacher, daycare teacher. I have a novel (holds up book)…and it all 

began with the Mayor.  When we had a coming out party for my novel, he 

gave me a Certificate of Mayoral Acknowledgement, Garfield Place. Mr. 

Mayor has a lot of things to do and I wanted a film out of this.  I know he’s 

very busy and so I went as a good American; I went on my own, giving back.  

So tonight I’m back with a DVD based on my novel on Poughkeepsie…on the 

French and Indian War.  What is my purpose for this?  To make a film out of 

this documentary based on my novel.  Why?  To bring tourists to 

Poughkeepsie.  I am also Ambassador to the Walkway.  We have so much 

here.  Do you see what Hyde Park did?  Hyde Park on the Hudson.  Well, we 
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are the Queen City of the Hudson.  There is so much – get the tourists, 

get…you’re not going to get it with only me showing the Mid Center, 

Heritage Center.  It has to go to the Bardavon.  I can’t call Mr. Silva.  He’s 

gonna go, “Who are you?”  I can’t tell them that I’m Nivesa Rovito Hatsley 

and I was born in Freoli…he’s going to cut me out.  Does anyone…I feel so 

alone, like Benjamin Franklin.  Divided we fall, together we stand, divided we 

fall.  Let’s make this for every….Mr. Mayor, will you meet with me?  Will 

you?  [son comes and speaks to her]  Oh, you’re not permitted to respond.  

That’s my son, the Journalist.  He knows more than me.  May I give this out to 

the public?  May I?  I’m so… [son comes and speaks to her and advises her to 

give the documents to the City Chamberlain].  See what sons do?  They’re 

your bosses when they grow up.  OK, I hope you got the gist of what I’m 

telling you.  I have so much more, but some other time.  Remember, not only 

Hyde Park - for the world we are, “The Queen City on the Hudson.”   

 

Mark Pagano - 12 Marian Avenue – Homeowner and property owner at 35 

Manitou and I am here to talk about the garbage fee issues.  Taxes on my two 

family houses are about $4,100 per year.  I’m going to have to pay a $600 

garbage fee onto that.  It’s a fee, I call it a tax that comes out to about 15%. I 

have a little…that’s a little steep for me.  My single family comes out to about 

8%.  That’s a $1,000 bill added on per year, and I’m not sure what will 

happen the following year, but I just have a feeling that there’s going to be a 

deficit and that fee is going to go up.  I could be wrong; I just wish that there 

was something else we could do.  If I have one person living upstairs in my 

two family house and one person living downstairs, there would be less 

garbage than say, eight people living in a single family house.  I wish there 

was maybe a flat fee.  I probably could have swallowed that more than paying 

a lot higher than two people living in my two family house. I said before that I 

was going to boycott the fee.  I was told that it will be added to next year’s tax 

bill.  My question is, if it’s not a tax, how can it be rolled over into my tax 

bill?  I know you can’t respond, but I wish that one of my councilpersons will 

call me to explain this.  I can’t understand it.  I know money is tight, but I just 

wanted to come here and speak my mind.  

 

Constantine Kazolias - 47 Noxon Street – First, I want to congratulate 

everybody up here, because you have a big nut to crack and I’ll try to be as 

nice as possible this year.  For your information, your water bill is a fee you 

owe and it is put onto your tax bill if you don’t pay the fee, just so you can let 

the person know.  I just want to say something.  The Chairman wrote the 

County Legislature about [how] you didn’t want to have the tax cut.  I saw the 

resolution you sent to the County Legislature and I just read the comment in 

the Poughkeepsie Journal about a Rhinebeck commentary from the Chief 

stated very eloquently, that you can’t cut back on the tax.  Tax revenues come 

into those municipalities.  I’d like to see a follow-up on that.  It’s very 

explanatory.  Another thing I want to say is the “Work Horses” that worked to 

put this budget together, former Chairman, Gwen Johnson, Majority Leader, 
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Nina “Lowey” [sic] and “Bill” Dooris [sic] , I call him “Bird Man,” for 

obvious reasons that put in a lot of work in putting it together.   A lot of these 

people are complaining about the garbage; let’s talk about  how, if you laid off 

those 20 people, you’d have nobody out there to plow the streets.  Get that 

through your head.  Those are the people who pick up the garbage and plow 

the streets too.  As far as this heavy snowstorm is concerned, I thought we 

were going to get the big plows here in February.  Money was appropriated in 

January, 2012 – now this is coming in May?  To me, this is just a “snowjob” 

in more ways than one.  One thing I want to say about Rich DuPilka is, he’s 

not a miracle man.  You cut back 40, 50 people in the DPW and now you’re 

expecting them to kill themselves…I agree with the previous person that there 

should be “waivers” because I live in a single family house and my son lives 

in a three family house and we don’t put out that much.  I think something 

should be done because a single family that puts out three barrels and I put out 

only one.  I get a senior rate but I feel that Veterans should get a discount too.  

Why should a single family put out 3, 4 or 5 barrels?  Something is “aloof.” 

We need to renegotiate the East-West Arterial Highway and get out from 

underneath it.  As far as the Main Mall goes, maybe people don’t 

understand…I went down to Castle Point to see my doctor, who said, “You’re 

81 yrs. old, you should be dead.”  I said, “I’m gonna get a second opinion, just 

to let you know.”  When the Main Mall was taken over, the building line was 

the City’s responsibility, so what happened?  It became an open street?  Is the 

City still responsible for up to the building line?  Just questions.   Is it the 211 

class or the 411 class with the 4 or more properties – where is that case?  I’d 

like to know because that’s why I was in favor of the fee schedule and that’s 

going to hit us heavy.  Like the person said here, he estimated…down in 

Beacon, they’re going to pick up the garbage with a 16% increase in their 

taxes.  So, let’s go with this because there’s a lot of information that needs to 

get out, Mr. Mayor, so whatever has to go on the water bill or the tax bill, 

people have to understand.  The ball is in your court, in that respect.  My son-

in-law said, “What’s going on, I don’t understand?”  I’ll say one thing, with 

all you people here.  I have a son that can shovel the walk (the opening), 

fortunately.  The point is, for these guys on Academy Street, I want to let you 

know they need that Emergency Route open.  There isn’t much room between 

the street and the sidewalk; but when the guys come by they need that room, 

they shove it all along the sidewalk.  I tell him to do the best he can.  Realize 

that Public Safety comes first. 

 

Chairman Mallory:  Could you bring it to closure? 

 

Mr. Kazolias:  I know.  I’m sorry, I have a lot of bases to cover.  I’ll bring it 

to the next…I’m not dead yet, and make sure you get a second opinion from 

another doctor and make sure the doctor isn’t dead.  I’ll see you guys.  Take 

care and lots of luck.     
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Bruce Dooris - 41 Wilson Blvd, Vice President of CSEA – I apologize that I 

couldn’t make it to the earlier meeting.  I had a prior commitment, but like 

we’ve explained (all this) since September, guys – we have 6 sections, we 

have 6 plows.  That’s it.  Like we said, the other two are not in yet.  So, during 

those 2 storms, 3 of the 6 plows went down.  That’s why there’s not as quick a 

turnaround as before, when we had extra plows.  For instance, in section 3 

when truck #65 goes down, section 3 is not being covered.   There is no truck 

to cover it.  That’s how simple that is guys, so until we get the newer 

equipment, we’re going to have to do with what we got.  As I said before, 

those in the Sanitation Department also plow.  The ones on this list, 15 of 

them plow.  Four of them (Sanitation guys) on the streets.  We went through 

this.  I’m going to sit here every Monday and tell you time and time again that 

we needed Sanitation to plow.  We need those guys to plow and do other 

things, like leaf pickup and yard waste and the Main Street district.  I agree 

with Mr. Stickle lots of times, but it’s not the guys that are “rusty,” it’s the 

equipment that is rusty.  We need more equipment to have less turnaround 

time.  Our mechanics are doing a fantastic job of trying to keep these up and 

running.  Last, I want to thank the Council for the vote and their support for 

the Sanitation workers.  Mainly, I’m here on behalf of CSEA to say “Thank 

You.”  Thank you to Gwen Johnson, Chairman last year in sticking with the 

17 jobs that we saved.  I thank her for her leadership and Nina [Boyd] for 

working for two months with me.  That was a tremendous two months – I 

learned a lot.  I appreciate everything and the guys told me to make sure how 

much they appreciate her leadership during those two tough months. I think 

we did an excellent job.  It’s not 100% fair, but I could tell you, in the last 

couple of weeks I’ve had an opportunity to work with Sanitation and have 

seen a lot of bags on stops.  They’re going to use up the bags in two weeks.  

Then it will be much, much higher.  In closing, I just want to thank Mrs. 

Johnson and Nina.  You have our support in any endeavor in the future.  

Thank you very much.    

 

Erika Fellinger - 132 Montgomery Street – I have a two family, but I have 3 

tenants – 3 single tenants that all work and I live downstairs.  I put out one 

pail per week myself except in summertime when I’m cleaning up more debris 

or around the holidays.  I’ve talked to Mary [Solomon] about this.  I don’t 

want to see Sanitation get laid off either, but it’s not fair to individuals that 

just have a two family that don’t have that kind of garbage. Once in a while if 

they do some shopping, there might be two pails out there.  It’s usually once 

per week that I have it picked up – I don’t have enough garbage for a second 

pickup on Thursday.  Also, there’s a lump of ice outside my house.  It was 

plowed there.  There’s a car there that couldn’t make it to the corner, but it’s 

starting to melt away slowly due to the warmer weather.  They never came 

back to clean it.  I can now understand there is a shortage of trucks, so I never 

pursued it.  “Mary” did have a good idea with the bags.  There are people that 

put out a lot more garbage than I do.  I have a one family and I’ve seen it on 
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my street.  I just wanted to talk about that and hope that a better solution is 

found.   

 

  
Kathryn Doutermann - 16 Hammersley Avenue – Happy New Year to one 

and all.  I am a tenant at 16 Hammersley and the garbage fee is going to be 

imposed on me by my landlady.  I know you can’t respond, but I’m going to 

ask anyway.  The City of Beacon incorporated it into their taxes and the rate is 

11.7%  - not 16% as was stated.  The reason they did this was because in order 

to do this as a fee, they would’ve needed to have written an Ordinance and 

would have had to have an “Opt Out” clause.  I’m ignorant - did the City of 

Poughkeepsie, write an Ordinance with an “Opt Out” clause? Most glaringly 

there cannot be a monopoly in the government.  There’s a line budget for 

Public Works and now you want to add a fee on top of it.  The most recent 

and notorious case of this was last summer’s ruling by the Supreme Court and 

health care mandates for the Health Care Act where it was deemed that it 

could only be mandated that you had to buy it because it was a tax, not a fee.  

There are other towns that do charge for their garbage.  The Town of 

Montgomery is one of them.  They have a separate hauler and an “Opt Out” 

clause.  However, their fees (up until this month) are $15.00 – they are going 

up $2.00 to $17.00.  I would be hard pressed to find anywhere else you would 

pay less than $15.00 per month.  They also have provisions for seniors where 

they purchased the bags for $1.15 each.  I have not been able to get to as many 

meetings as I’d like.  I echo the last lady who said that she lives in a two 

family house. There are only two people living at my residence and together 

we generate one of garbage per week.  The last time I was here was about the 

infamous dogs down the street.  That was a single family house that twice per 

week put out  6 cans of garbage.  Where’s the fairness in that?  Thank you 

very much.   

 

Ken Levinson - 24 Garfield Place – Happy New Year.  I’m here to talk 

about the garbage situation as well.  Handed 2 sets of photos to the City 

Chamberlain for distribution to the Councilmembers and Administrative Staff.  

This way you can all look on at the same time.  One set talks about single 

family residences the other… I think it’s admirable that you can keep the 

Sanitation workers on; we need the workers and they do a great job.  What is 

the fairest way to do this?  I would say the fairest way is one charge per 

property.  Earlier, you had listened to Bruce Dooris, who said, “Oh, we do 

snow, we do leaves, we maintain the streets.”  Why does a two family house – 

which is a one property unit, as one parcel pay double what two single family 

houses pay, when two single families represent two properties, two parcels, 

double the leaves and double the sidewalks?  What you’re doing is charging 

folks disproportionately charging the two families and three families their fair 

share.  In fact, I went to Alden “Street” and to Manitou Avenue because two 

of the Councilmembers live there and took pictures of garbages of the 

residents.  We can see a combination of 4 and 5 cans each at these single 
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family residents.  You’re getting a pretty good deal for $25.50 per month or 

$306.00 per year.  Then you look at the other page which are two family 

residences.  Many of these two family residences are on Manitou one is on 

Grubb.  These are two and three families.  The two family residences have 2 

cans for one and the other has one can.  They’re paying double - $600.00 per 

year.  The poor owner of the Grubb Street property is paying $918.00 per year 

for 2 cans.  This garbage was all taken at the same day between 10 and 11 

o’clock before they picked up the garbage.  So, what we want to do is be fair 

and charging double for two families and triple for three families is not fair.  I 

think you’ll find if you go outside the City, these rates are exorbitant.  $25.00 

seems reasonable.  There should be a flat charge for everybody.  You’ve got a 

lot of two family and three family owners, especially on the Northside of 

Poughkeepsie, and these households are going to be hit really hard.  I know 

Vernon Terrace has two family properties and I know some of Mr. Parise’s 

constituents aren’t pleased about paying double what some of your colleagues 

on the Council are paying.  I doubt very much if they’re using double the City 

services that the single family homes are are paying.  So, I ask you to 

reconsider the price point and come up with a single charge that you think’s     

fair.  The other option is doing an “Opt Out” clause, because if what the 

previous gal, Kathy said is a “fee” and we need an Opt Out clause, the City 

shouldn’t be a monopoly.  If certain owners want to get their own, they should 

be able to do that.  Thanks very much and Happy New Year to all.  

 

Chairman Mallory:  If there is no one else who would like to speak at the 

Public Participation hearing, this Public Hearing is closed.  This leads to 

number V, Mayor’s comments. 

 

V. MAYOR’S COMMENTS: 

 

Mayor Tkazyik:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Good evening all, members of 

the public and Council Members.  Happy New Year to everyone.  First, I 

would like to point out to the Council members that the year financial 

statements and audit as of December 31, 2011 is submitted to your desks and  

to the Chamberlain.  The Chamberlain will please reflect that in the minutes 

that this has been provided.  The Commissioner of Finance has provided that 

to you.  Please review it, and any questions or follow-ups, please meet with 

the Commissioner of Finance regarding the financial statements and audit up 

to December 31, 2011.  As you know, the City received the course a matching 

$25,000 Grant and Urban Forestry Grant.  Again, I would like to thank the 

members of the Shade Tree Commission:  Virginia Hancock, Council 

Chairman Bob Mallory, Councilwoman Ann Perry and all the members. Of 

course, this grant will assist the City in its’ pre-planting season forthcoming 

and we look forward to hearing more about that later on in the agenda.  Also, 

the following meeting which will be on a Tuesday, January the 2
nd

, I will 

deliver the annual…22
nd

.  Sorry if I said 2
nd

.  I will deliver the State of the 

City Address at that meeting, so we invite everyone to come to that as we will 
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deliver the Annual State of the City Address.  I’d like to point out, just a few 

things in relation to the comments earlier.  We will look into the issue with the 

reduction for ridership on Public Transit in relation to Veterans.  That should 

apply to Veterans and seniors and students and we will make sure that the 

drivers are enforcing that with proper identification.  We want to thank and 

support our Veterans in every which way, so thank you, Mr. Clark for 

bringing that to our attention.  Also, in relation to points that were raised to 

the garbage ordinance, the only “Opt Out” provision is for the 30 units or 

more – the condos or the townhomes.  There is exemptions that were put in 

place in the Ordinance for those who are on Enhanced Star and for those 

seniors who are on Star that can demonstrate that the entire complex in which 

they may live.  Let’s say they are living in a two or three family, but only 

reside in one and the other two units are vacant.  After an inspection of that 

property, relief can be made through that process as well.  A flat fee rate 

across the City, in relation to the various dwelling units would just fall up 

short.  That’s why you see the changes in contribution, whether it be a single 

family, a two family or a three family to sustain the cost of sanitation service.  

To charge one flat rate of $25.50 throughout the City, through the various 

complexes would fall short in relation to the revenue that it would then 

generate to support the function of sanitation service.  The City will be 

sending out bills for sanitation.  The first one will be separate.  It will have 

instructions as part of that.  The second bill will be part of your water bill 

cycle.  There’ll be a line on there for garbage.  It will be part of the water bill, 

but since the water bills for this quarter already went out your first bill will be 

separate in the mail.  We’ve already received a few “Opt Outs” that have 

notified the City in writing and have shown proof of another source of service 

to provide garbage pickup.  However, the “Opt Out” provision would not be 

able to be provided for the one, two and three family properties because of 

that, revenue needs to be generated in order to support the service and the 

manpower that so many of our constituents came to request from the City 

during the budget discussions.  I hope that clarifies some of the questions 

raised here this evening in relation to the new Garbage Ordinance that was put 

into effect, in relation to the adoption of the 2013 Budget.  Any question to 

those facts with Star and Enhanced Star, constituents could make an 

appointment with the City Assessor, Mr. Gene DeMarco, to his availability.  

Any further questions in relation to the Ordinance which is posted online and 

details will be put into the bills.  They can also meet with Acting City 

Administrator, Paul Ackermann if those of you want to meet one on one for a 

particular issue involving your property.  So, I hope that addresses just a few 

of the points that were raised from the public this evening.  Thank you Mr. 

Chairman.   

 

VI. CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS AND PRESENTATIONS: 

 

Chairman Mallory:  Thank you, Mr. Mayor.  I’d just like to express that we, 

as a Council here heard your concerns about Sanitation.  With a difficult 
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situation presented to us in 2012, with the leadership of, at that time, 

Chairperson Johnson and Majority Leader, Nina Boyd.  We as a caucus, we as 

a Council have worked very hard to address that situation.  Hearing your 

concerns today, I’m hoping that the Council working with the Mayor and 

Acting City Administrator, Paul Ackermann maybe we can make some 

adjustments for 2014.  We know these were difficult decisions.  Choices had 

to be made.  Not everyone would be satisfied or happy, but hopefully we 

could address those, moving forward on other budget concerns.  Being fiscally 

responsible, addressing crime, gun violence and other quality of life issues in 

spurring economic growth are the challenges the Council faces.  This Council 

welcomes the challenge before us and with transparency, input from the 

community and a willingness to work together, we can achieve most, if not all 

of our goals.  I will make further comments on these challenges after the State 

of the City Address.  Finally, in regards to my comments in the Hudson 

Valley News and possibly consolidation of bus services with the County, I’m 

not inclined to support any consolidation if City residents don’t receive the 

same services as they have presently been getting.  I will reserve judgment 

until the Council has been given and reviewed the Transportation Consultant 

Report. 

 

 

VII. MOTIONS AND RESOLUTIONS: 

 

1. A motion was made by Vice Chair Solomon and seconded by 

Councilmember Boyd to receive and print. 

 

 

Assistant Corporation Counsel Brady:   Thank you Mr. Chairman, 

members of the Council.  Before you is a resolution setting a public hearing 

for January 22nd of this year at 6:00 p.m. pertaining to proposed amendments 

to the Taxicab Ordinance.  I drafted this ordinance with the assistance of a 

number of people including Chairman Mallory and Councilmember Herman.  

The proposed amendments, I feel will improve public safety, provide a more 

streamlined approach to licensing and create an effective enforcement 

throughout the prosecution of cases of violations.  I’ve laid the proposed 

amendments at each councilman’s desk this evening.  If you have any 

questions or concerns, I’m always available to look into those and addressing 

your concerns. 
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RESOLUTION  

 

(R-13-9) 

 

INTRODUCED BY COUNCILMEMBER SOLOMON  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the City Chamberlain be, and she hereby is authorized and 

directed to publish a Notice of Public Hearing to be held January 22, 2013 at 6:00 p.m. 

concerning proposed amendments to Chapter 18 of the City of Poughkeepsie Code of 

Ordinances entitled “Taxicabs.”   

 

SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER BOYD 

 
R13-9 

 Accepted 
 Accepted
as Amended 
 Tabled 

 

  Yes/Aye No/Nay Abstain 
Absent 

Councilmember Herman  Voter     

Councilmember Rich Voter    

Councilmember Perry  Voter    

Councilmember Johnson Voter    

Councilmember Parise Voter    

Councilmember  Boyd Voter    

Councilmember Solomon Voter    

Councilmember Mallory Voter    

     
 

 

 

 

2. A motion was made by Councilmember Solomon and seconded by 

Councilmember Boyd to receive and print.  

 

Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the 

Council.  Before you is a resolution that would introduce a Local Law amending 

the Waterfront Advisory Committee and set a public hearing on the proposed 

Local Law.  This had previously been proposed to the Council at that time.  It was 

deferred and some amendments were made mainly made at the request of 

Councilwoman Boyd.  Those changes have been incorporated into the new Local 

Law.  Some of them are substantial, so it requires a reintroduction of the Local 

Law and another public hearing, so that is the resolution you’re going to be voting 

on today is just the introduction and the setting of the public hearing.  The public 

hearing has been tentatively scheduled for February 22
nd

, which is your next 

Council Meeting at 6:15 p.m. prior to your regularly scheduled meeting.   

 

Majority Leader Boyd:  Is there any way that we can get a list of the present 

members of the Waterfront Advisory Committee?  We, as Common Council 

members need to know because I understand we have to elect them, including the 

Chairperson as well. 

 

Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  That’s correct.  Pursuant to the new Local 

Law, the Council would appoint a Chairperson.  They also would have 3 

appointments to the new 7 committee members, the Mayor would have 4 
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appointments.  We will get for you a current list of the members of the Waterfront 

Advisory Committee, as well as their terms and so, we will provide that to you 

prior to the public hearing.   

 

 

 

 
RESOLUTION INTRODUCING LOCAL LAW 

AND PROVIDING FOR PUBLIC 
NOTICE AND HEARING 

(R-13-10) 
 
 
INTRODUCTED BY COUNCILMEMBER RICH 
 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED, that an introductory Local Law, entitled “Amendments to 

Waterfront Advisory Committee” be and it hereby is introduced before the Common 

Council of the City of Poughkeepsie in the County of Dutchess and State of New York; 

and 

 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that copies of the aforesaid proposed local law 

are laid upon the desk of each member of the Council; and 

 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Council shall hold a public hearing on 

said proposed local law at City Hall, 62 Civic Center Plaza, Poughkeepsie, New York, at 

6:15 o’clock P.M., on February 22, 2013; and 

 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Clerk publish or cause to be published 

a public notice in the official newspaper of the City of Poughkeepsie of said public 

hearing at least five (5) days prior thereto. 

SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER BOYD 
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R13-10 

 Accepted 
 Accepted
as Amended 
 Tabled 

 

  Yes/Aye No/Nay Abstain 
Absent 

Councilmember Herman  Voter     

Councilmember Rich Voter    

Councilmember Perry  Voter    

Councilmember Johnson Voter    

Councilmember Parise Voter    

Councilmember  Boyd Voter    

Councilmember Solomon Voter    

Councilmember Mallory Voter    

     
 

 
 

3. A motion was made by Vice Chair Solomon and seconded by 

Councilmember Boyd to receive and print.  
 
 

Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  Thank you Chairman Mallory, members 
of the Council.  Sometime last year, pursuant to Resolution R12-49, this body 
authorized the City to seek a grant from the Department of Environmental 
Conservation with respect to Urban Forestry.  We actually just received 
notification that we’ve been awarded the grant in the amount of $25,000.  It’s 
a matching grant.  Before you is a resolution that is required, accepting the 
grant and authorizing the Mayor to sign the same.  For your information, I 
actually attached the grant and the supporting documentation, so I don’t know 
if you have any questions on the documentation that’s been provided.  
 
Councilmember Boyd:  You don’t have this page numbered, but it’s the 
eighth page from the back. From what I understand when we did the budget in 
2012, we have 30 trees that we (City) at about $110.00 per tree.  Is that 
correct?  In this agreement, it says 105 trees, but we already have 30 in our 
2012 budget, so it’s really only an additional 75 trees and not 105 trees mostly 
on the Northside.  
 
Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  That’s correct. You’ll see Schedule B, 
attached to the grant contract, the City is going to be purchasing 30 trees.  It’s 
what the Council budgeted for.  Pursuant to the New York State 
Environmental Grant, they will allow us to purchase 75 additional trees with 
their money for a total of 105 trees.  
 
Councilmember Boyd:  OK, so what’s the percentage of the Northside 
budget, and why is the grant for the Northside and not for the Southside?  
That’s one question.   
 
Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  That was in the parameters of the grant 
application. 
 
Councilmember Boyd:  The second question I have, can we actually put in 
conifers and Hemlocks and White Pines?  Or, does it have to be a fruit tree of 
any sort?  Because I think that conifers don’t lose their pines and they’re nice 
and they can actually go through the Summer and Winter months without 
losing their needles… 
 
Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  Yes.  What happens with the City, is 
you rely on the Shade Tree Commission to actually give us their technical 
expertise.  They recommend what trees will be planted with City staff from 
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the Engineering Department.  If you have specific questions with regard to 
that, I believe Virginia Hancock, from the Shade Tree Commission is here;  
you can suspend the rules. 
 
Chairman Mallory:  I’d like to make a motion to suspend the rules.  
 
Virginia Hancock:  First, I’d like to give thanks to the former City 
Administrator, who really put this together.  The Shade Tree Commission 
provided the information, and he and his Administrative Assistant, Erian did a 
superb job.  You can see the result.  We are going to receive this $25,000.  
Just as has been stated, the Shade Tree Commission meets monthly and helps 
in selection of trees to be planted.  These are trees on City property.   So, for 
conifers and those kinds of trees, you could put those in your parks, but you 
certainly can’t put those on the street.  The Northside was chosen because 
there are lots of spots.  The Southside does too, but the Northside even moreso 
needs to have their canopy increased.  This just helps with the general 
appearance, and so forth.  So anyway, we meet monthly, if anyone is 
interested in coming to our meetings.  We also do review of Site Plans and 
assist in advising plant material that has been indicated by the landscape 
architect.  So we help in that manner also.  We also inspect sites that are being 
developed to make sure that there’s proper protection of trees on sites to be 
developed.  We do have an ordinance that protects our trees.  It spells out 
exactly what should be done in keeping our trees as healthy as possible.  If I 
may, I would just briefly like to say to you…because the last time, I believe 
information came across about the Emerald Ash Bore, and that we have over 
400 Ash trees in the City, but we do know where they are and we do 
have…and this grant came from the Department of Environmental 
Conservation.  And, we do have an Urban Forester in New Paltz who is with 
that Department of Environmental “Education.” He will be working with us to 
assist us when we get the Emerald Ash Bore.  This grant will assist us if we 
have a number of Ash trees to be removed. 
 
Councilmember Solomon:  Could you tell us what a “gaitor” bag is? 
 
Virginia Hancock:  Oh, yes.  I should have mentioned that.  You may have 
noticed in your travels in different communities (i.e. Hyde Park) uses these; a 
green plastic bag around the trunk of a new tree.  They can be filled with 
water for the first couple of years, crucial to the life of the tree.  They 
gradually release water to the root zone of the tree.  We feel that we should 
protect these trees and give them a good start that will have these “gaitor 
bags.” 
 
Councilmember Solomon:  Does it have to be by rainfall, or does it have to 
be done deliberately? 
 
Virginia Hancock:  No, the City would have to fill them with their water 
truck to keep them watered, but visits would be less frequent. 
 
Councilmember Rich:  I have a question.  Are you and the Shade Tree 
Commission supervising the trimming of the trees in the City, because I think 
we’ve got a problem with some of those trees that hang over wires and have, 
in the past, caused us some dilemmas with electric outages.  It’s great that we 
can put 100 new trees in, but do we have the ability to trim the trees that we 
have now plus the ones we’re going to get? 
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Virginia Hancock:  Are you referring to Central Hudson who comes in and 
trims for the lines for the electrical wires? 
 
Councilmember Rich:  I know they do that sometimes, but… 
 
Virginia Hancock:  Every so often they come in and do a…well, anyway, 
they’re very severe and we do try to communicate with them about their 
procedures. 
 
Councilmember Rich:  I’ve had complaints in my ward that trees aren’t 
being trimmed in a way they should be and caused difficulties for 
homeowners.  I was wondering if you (your Commission) supervised where 
we go to… 
 
Virginia Hancock:  If you’re speaking of your own tree department, we 
certainly would want to know about this and work with the tree department 
and see what the problem is.  Yes, Bruce Dooris does sit on our Commission.   
 
Councilmember Rich:  OK. 
 
Councilmember Perry:  I just wanted to ask about the same question that 
Councilman Rich was concerned about, because in the 5

th
 Ward, which is on 

the Northside, I believe from these documents is designated as one of the 
areas receiving these new trees.  My problem with the trees in that area, are 
the ones that are hanging directly over the sidewalk.  You cannot miss them.  
They’re just never trimmed.  I thought, if we’re going to have beautiful trees 
planted, someone should also be concerned about trimming them so they don’t 
block the people from walking.  I like trees, but I would like to see them cared 
for. 
 
Virginia Hancock:  If you would then communicate with the Shade Tree 
Commission that would be the best way to go. 
 
Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  If I may interrupt.  The Shade Tree 
Commission is an advisory board.  It advises the City, it advises DPW.  If you 
have specific instances of trees that need to be trimmed, you should let me 
know, or let Commissioner DuPilka know.  They will go out and look at them.  
When they’re out there trimming (they have a routine trimming program), if 
it’s not on the list, they’ll add it to the list.  All your concerns can be brought 
to the Shade Tree Commission to discuss it, but the first point of contact 
should be the City to come and take a look at it. 
 
Chairman Mallory  made a motion to resume the rules, Councilmember 
Solomon seconded the motion.  
 

R – E – S – O – L – U – T - I - O - N  

(R-13-11) 

 

AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AND EXECUTE A PROJECT 

AGREEMENT WITH THE NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF 

ENVIRONMENTAL CONSERVATION 

 

INTRODUCED BY VICE CHAIR SOLOMON 
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WHEREAS, the Common Council of the City of Poughkeepsie has previously adopted 

Resolution R-12-49 entitled “2012 Urban and Community Forestry Project” that allowed 

the City to file a grant application with the New York State Department of Environmental 

Conservation for 50% matching funds in an amount not to exceed $25,000.00 for 

financial assistance for the 2012 City of Poughkeepsie Urban Forestation Project; and 

 

WHEREAS, said grant application was accepted and approved by the New York State 

Department of Environmental Conservation in the amount of $25,000.00; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Common Council is desirous of having the Mayor execute a project 

agreement with the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation Division 

of Lands and Forests for the release of the grant funds; and 

 

NOW THEREFORE,  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Mayor is hereby authorized to execute this project 

agreement and do all other things necessary and convenient to give full effect to this 

Resolution.    

 

SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER BOYD 

 
R13-11 

 Accepted 
 Accepted
as Amended 
 Tabled 

 

  Yes/Aye No/Nay Abstain 
Absent 

Councilmember Herman  Voter     

Councilmember Rich Voter    

Councilmember Perry  Voter    

Councilmember Johnson Voter    

Councilmember Parise Voter    

Councilmember  Boyd Voter    

Councilmember Solomon Voter    

Councilmember Mallory Voter    

     
 

 
 
 
  
 

4. A motion was made by Councilmember Solomon and seconded by 

Councilmember Boyd to receive and print.  

 

Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  Thank you Mr. Chairman, Members of 

the Council.  This resolution had been tabled from your previous meeting.  

This is a resolution approving the Consolidated Action Plan for the 

Community Development Block Grant.  HOWPA  was originally drafted to 

the public, November 15, 2012.  A public hearing was held, and at this point, 

it would be appropriate to approve the program as it was put to the public. 

 

Councilmember Boyd:  Did we get an extension for this time? 
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Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  That’s correct.  As I said last time, we 

did get an extension until mid-March.   

 

Councilmember Boyd:  How long is that extension for?  It runs now until 

mid-March? 

 

Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  The reason being, is that one thing that 

has to happen is there’s a new system in place and it needs to be uploaded into  

the new system and has to go out to the public in the new system also. 

 

Councilmember Boyd:  Since the Director of Social Development is retired, 

do we have a person that will be taking over this position? 

 

Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  The program right now is going to be, 

all inquiries will go to the Building Department, to Gary Beck, who will take 

any inquiries in for any programming, any payments on any existing 

programs.  Funding will be done by the Finance Department for the interim. 
 
      Councilmember Boyd:  So, we’re not filling that slot? 
 

Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  I don’t believe there is any intention of    
filling that slot, that position. 
 
Councilmember Boyd:  We have money in the budget to get a person in that  
slot…we brought money back into the budget to get a person to do this job; not  
to rely on the Building Department, not to rely on the Finance Department – to  
get an actual body. 
 
Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  In the interim, the programming is going  
to be handled by the Building Department and any payment authorizations will  
be handled by the Finance Department – at least in the interim. 
 
Councilmember Solomon:  I’m wondering how long the interim is. 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Yes, we plan to join into an  
inter-municipal agreement with Dutchess County to administer the program.   
This administering of the program has no impact of funding to the City for  
projects.  The City will still continue to receive its’ money for both  
infrastructure and for programming. 

 
Councilmember Solomon:  What is the reason for joining with the County 
when there is no financial gain for the City?   
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  There is a retirement for the Director of Social Development.   
The City has no intention of filling that position.  We will have an inter- 
municipal agreement with Dutchess County to operate the program. 
 
Councilmember Solomon:  Well, we have $140,000 in the grant to provide for  
administration, which would surely cover the cost of an administrator. 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  Councilwoman Solomon, we have no intention of filling that  
Director’s spot. 
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Councilmember Solomon:  Where will the $140,000 go? 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  It will be joining an inter-municipal agreement with  
Dutchess County to administer the program. 
 
Councilmember Boyd:  Does the Common Council have to agree with this  
agreement? 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  The inter-municipal agreement will come before the  
Common Council.  That is correct. 
 
Councilmember Solomon:  I just want to say that, we were recently at a 
meeting at County-elected officials, and there was quite a heated discussion 
about the division of County CDBG funds.  I would say that, of the many 
municipalities there, maybe 20 were furious and 2 were satisfied with the 
division of CDBG funds.  I have an idea, that the City of Poughkeepsie could 
do the better job of dividing and deciding where our CDBG funds should be 
spent. 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  Councilwoman Solomon, you’re absolutely correct.  That  
will still continue to take place, the City will still decide the infrastructure, and  
the program monies will still be done by a community committee of City  
people who determine how that’s broken out.  The County will just administer  
the proper paperwork. 
 
Councilmember Solomon:  What is the advantage of that… 
 
Councilmember Boyd:  What do we need them for?  They shorted us with  
sales tax.  Now they’re going to short us on our capital plan and I have Linden  
Road in the capital plan here, as a “Wish List,” that are being flooded out from  
the rain and the snow and all of their furniture has gone on the sidewalk, in the  
street, and I think it’s just… 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  The County has no input to any of those projects.  That  
would fall within the City.   
 
Councilmember Boyd:  If the County doesn’t have any say about that, why  
give it to the County? 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  They’re administering the paperwork for this program. 
 
Councilmember Boyd:  The City has enough money in the budget to do our  
own paperwork. 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  The City is not hiring anyone to fill this position.  There was  
a retirement.   
 
Councilmember Boyd:  That doesn’t mean we can’t get anyone else for it, just  
because she retired. 
 
Chairman Mallory:  Are there any more questions about the 2013 CDBG? 
 
Councilman Rich:  I’d like to point out that this Council has been talking  
about this inter-municipal agreement idea, and we’re not very interested in  
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having such.  We want the program in the City, run by the City.  Remember our  
County government shafted us “Big Time” with a $2.3 Million reduction in  
sales tax with just a little time to go and fix the budget.  So, I’m not all that  
interested in the County doing our business, because they sure “did the business  
to us” by cutting our sales tax.  I see no reason why we can’t have it the way  
we’ve had it all these years.  I see no advantage with giving this to the County.   
As with the $140,000 – it’s not City appropriations, it’s from the CDBG Grant,  
and all we’re doing is giving the County some of that CDBG grant for running  
our program.  The person that runs that program, frankly, “What do they know  
about the City of Poughkeepsie?”  What do they know about the needs?  We  
need somebody in-house that knows about the needs and could run a good  
program, seeing that we get all the applications in in a timely manner and  
getting them done, so I want to say to the Executive Branch, “I will vote, NO  
on such an inter-municipal agreement, as I think it is not in the best interest of  
the City to do it.”   
 
Councilmember Solomon:  If the Council doesn’t pass the inter-municipal  
agreement, and there is no one to draw down the funds, what will happen? 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  It would put the City in jeopardy of receiving the CDBG  
allocation. 
 
Vice Chair Solomon:  Oh, it wouldn’t be the Mayor who would, uh… 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  The administration portion of this grant falls  
within the Executive Branch.  They are not filling the retirement’s position.   
We’re going to join into an inter-municipal agreement with the County to  
administer programming information.  The City still receives the infrastructure  
monies, the City still receives the programming monies.  We still oversee and  
get.  The County has no say over the funds; where it goes, how it’s spent.  They  
can’t cut it, they can’t make it more.  These are our funds.  We are a separate  
entitlement community, just like Dutchess County is itself.   
 
Councilmember Solomon:  So it will be kind of a “spitting contest.” 
 
Councilmember Boyd:  Let me understand this.  So, if the Common  Council  
doesn’t pass the resolution for the County, then you’re telling us that the  
Common Council is putting the City in jeopardy.. 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  Right…I would refer to Legal… 
 
Councilmember Boyd:  Wait.  If the Common Council holds the person, and  
the Common Council decided on the budget, and if the Common Council put  
money in the budget for this position, then the Common Council has the right. 
 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  Councilmember Boyd, just because the money… 
 
Councilmember Boyd:  Excuse me, I’m not finished.  I’m not finished, you’re  
interrupting. 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  Go ahead. 
 
Councilmember Boyd:  …Then the Common Council has the right to fill this 
position, if we are holding the purse. 



 Official Minutes of the Common Council Meeting of January 7, 2013 

 

 46 

 
Mayor Tkazyik:  Councilmember Boyd, Common Council appropriates the  
budget.  The Executive Branch administers the budget.  It does not need to  
spend the money that you put in the budget.  This “Right of Discretion” falls  
within the Executive Branch. 
 
Councilmember Boyd:  Well, you can’t say that the Council is going to put  
the City in jeopardy… 
 
Mayor Tkazyik:  Councilmember Solomon was talking about the inter- 
municipal agreement. 
 
Chairman Mallory:  All right, can we focus back on point please on the  
conversation of the 2013 CDBG?  Is there any other conversation, discussion  
for it?  

 

RESOLUTION 

(R-13-12) 

 
INTRODUCED BY COUNCILMEMBER SOLOMON 

 

WHEREAS, in accordance with 24 CFR, Part 91, Consolidated Submission for 

Community Planning and Development Programs, the City of Poughkeepsie is required 

to submit a Consolidated Annual Action Plan on the utilization of Community 

Development Block Grant (CDBG) and Housing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS 

(HOPWA) funds for 2013; and  

  

WHEREAS, the City prepared a Draft Action Plan which was made available for 

public review and comment on November 15, 2012; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Draft Action Plan was available for public review and comment 

through December 17, 2012; and 

 

WHEREAS, a Public Hearing was held on December 5, 2012 as an additional 

means to gather public comment on the proposed Draft Action Plan; and 

 

   NOW, THEREFORE 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Common Council of the City of Poughkeepsie 

hereby approves the 2013 Consolidated Annual Action Plan; and be it further  

 

RESOLVED, that the City of Poughkeepsie’s Consolidated Annual Action Plan 

shall be submitted to the Department of Housing and Urban Development.  

 

 

SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER BOYD 
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R13-12 

 Accepted 
 Accepted
as Amended 
 Tabled 

 

  Yes/Aye No/Nay Abstain 
Absent 

Councilmember Herman  Voter     

Councilmember Rich Voter    

Councilmember Perry  Voter    

Councilmember Johnson Voter    

Councilmember Parise Voter    

Councilmember  Boyd Voter    

Councilmember Solomon Voter    

Councilmember Mallory Voter    

     
 

 

 

VIII. ORDINANCES AND LOCAL LAWS: 

 

IX. PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS AND COMMUNICATIONS: 

 

1. FROM BRENDAN FLYNN, a notice of property damage sustained on 

October 29, 2012. Referred to Corporation Counsel  

 

2. FROM CHERIED. MORGAN, a notice of personal injury sustained on 

December 11, 2012. Referred to Corporation Counsel 

.  

3. FROM KEISHA HAMILTON, a notice of property damage sustained on 

December 7, 2012. Referred to Corporation Counsel 

 

4. FROM TONDJU MCCLINTON, a notice of property damage sustained 

on January 21, 2012. Referred to Corporation Counsel 

 

X. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 

 

Councilmember Johnson:   I just want to reiterate concerning the garbage 

situation – the four options: 

 

 1.  Using the Mayor’s budget: Was to eliminate the Sanitation Service  

    and each individual and each household would have to find their    

    own private pickup.  There could be 4 or 5 different trucks, every   

    day of the week, up and down the streets picking up your garbage    

    for a fee. 

 

2.  Waste Zero Plan:  Using $3.00 bags, which could be marked up to   

    $4.00 to $5.00 retail per bag.  Although it wasn’t mandatory to buy  

    the bags, you couldn’t put your garbage curbside or in a garbage  

    without the “City bag with the Emblem” so, people who didn’t have  

    money for the bag, could go out and get regular bags and dump it  

    all over town.  The $4.00 bags x 3 bags per week would be $12.00  

    per week.  That is a lot of money. 

 

3.  Raise taxes to 16.4% which would only solve the problem for 2013.   

    Next year it would be raised from 16 to 18%.  Still, you would be  



 Official Minutes of the Common Council Meeting of January 7, 2013 

 

 48 

    paying.  Only a percentage of this tax can be written off, not the  

    whole amount. 

 

4.  Sanitation User Fee:  This is what other municipalities are using.   

    It is based on recycling getting a lower tipping fee.  Right now our  

    tipping fee is $79.00 per ton.  Another private hauler gets $71.00  

    per ton.  That’s important.  With 6,800 tons.  We could save money  

    by getting that tipping fee lowered.  Also, the recyclables which  

    have been put out for years has not given us any revenue – Zero  

    dollars ($0.00).  Now, based on the theory with Waste Zero and the  

    Sanitation User Fee, we should recycle and generate money from it.   

    The Sanitation Fund can never have a surplus, but we have to start  

    with a base.  We didn’t have any revenues. 

 

 All four options were to pay.  It just depended on how you pay and who you  

were paying it to.  Nothing is engraved in stone.  Therefore, at any time, the  

Mayor can scrap the Sanitation User Fee and replace it with the 16.4% tax 

increase and can steadily increase the tax the following year, etc.  Remember, you 

won’t have any Sanitation men.  If you think it was bad during leaf and snow 

removal, you won’t have Sanitation.  You’re already losing the CDBG funds, 

which Majority Leader Boyd and I personally put back into the budget line which 

was zero.  Now that’s going to be administered by the County.  This year, you 

may also lose your City bus service, and if shared, I know for a fact that City bus 

drivers will not have their jobs.  They would have to have to re-apply/apply; they 

don’t go with the service.  So, when you have given everything away in the City 

and you have nothing left, are you really a city?  When people come up and say, 

“Oh, I only put one bag out.”  We are a community – we are all in this together.  

If we continue to act selfishly, then we all go down.  Divided We Fall.  We have 

nothing.  You talk about the litter, illegal dumping, the rats…go to the Middle and 

High School.  There are plenty of rats around there.  So, unless we start acting as 

a community and solving our problem together…the Sanitation User Fee has a 

clause for Enhanced Senior Star Program, in which the fee is $100 annually.  

Again, the Sanitation User Fee cannot have a surplus.  So if we lower our tipping 

fees, which is the cost to dump our 6,800 tons and start a recycling campaign then 

we’d be throwing away less garbage.  That is savings right there.  Plus, the 

revenues from the Transfer Station – all that matters  if the City is run properly 

and managed correctly.  We need a City Administrator.  So, out of the 4 options 

on the table, the one we went for…if it’s not for everybody, then let’s go with the 

16.4% tax increase this year, 18% next year, 19% the following year, etc., etc., 

and get rid of the Sanitation Department; trucks are gone, everything’s gone.  

Once it’s gone, you can’t get it back.  The bags - dumping all over the city.  

Private pickup - once the private industry has you…you know that old saying, 

they give you a discount the first year, but watch out for the second and third year, 

when you have no other recourse.  
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Councilmember Rich:  Mr. Chair, I think that one of our dilemmas which we 

saw tonight with the public speakers, was that people don’t understand why we 

selected the User Fee.  They Mayor suggested an ad in the paper.  There’s a way 

to do it for free in the Valley View, but it may be difficult.  You’d have to explain 

to them the options which were deleted and the option we picked, which we felt 

was best and why.  I couldn’t do that because of the technology involved, but I’m 

certain it could be done by someone or a team. 

 

Councilmember Johnson:  I was personally going to put that in the Valley View, 

but the Executive Office can do a Press Release to get the information out also. 

 

Councilmember Boyd:  How are we coming along with the City Administrator’s 

position? 

 

Mayor Tkazyik:  Thank you, Councilmember Boyd.  The day after we adopted 

the budget and signed it into law, we started the advertisement process for City 

Administrator.  We received 18 applications to date.  People have until January 

21
st
 to apply.  They’ve been in several newspapers and the National Managers and 

Administrators’ portfolio magazines, both online and in print. 

 

Councilmember Boyd:  Can you refresh my memory and let me know how 

much that salary was? 

 

Mayor Tkazyik:   Well, we budgeted for $118,800. 

 

Councilmember Boyd:  $118,800? 

 

Mayor Tkazyik:  Right.  That doesn’t mean that it’s going to be that 100% 

during negotiations, but at least that’s what it was funded to be to that extent to 

negotiating. 

 

Councilmember Boyd:  Where did the City come up with that money?  I know 

we came up with a portion of that money.   

 

Mayor Tkazyik:  I believe that came from contingency, part of the amendments 

to the budget.  That doesn’t necessarily mean the applicant will be given 

$118,800… 

 

Councilmember Boyd:  We have a lot of money coming out of contingency this 

evening. 

 

Mayor Tkazyik:  These were decisions that had to be made.  They had to be 

made at the end. 

 

Councilmember Johnson:  I believe that in our budget, not only did we put 

$11,000 in additional funding for a Girls’ Summer Program, we also put money in 
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for our Temp. workers to clean the parks in the Summer.  We also gave the Mayor 

$53,000 toward a City Administrator and the difference came out of contingency. 

 

Mayor Tkazyik:  That is correct.  Plus, there was already $26,000 budgeted. 

 

Councilmember Johnson:  For the Temp. help. 

 

Mayor Tkazyik:  Yes. 

 

Councilmember Johnson:  Very good. 

 

 

 

XI. NEW BUSINESS: 

 

Councilmember Boyd:  We had a tragedy just recently on the Hudson River 

in Hyde Park.   A canoe had overturned and two gentlemen fell out.  We have 

a boat.  It’s $160,000 for the Fire Department.  I was wondering if Hyde Park 

or the Sheriff’s Office contacted us?  Whether we had offered to use our boat 

on that water to try to find these men. 

 

Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  Our Fire Department has Mutual Aid 

agreements with Ulster County, all of Dutchess County…we make our 

services available when it’s requested.  I don’t believe our resources were 

requested at this time.  I will confirm for you, but it would have been available 

and would have been made available if requested. 

 

Councilmember Boyd:  I would appreciate you getting back to me with that.  

Also, I got a phone call for a donation of a Christmas Tree, coming right off 

the Bridge where the Poughkeepsie sign is.  A donation of a Christmas Tree 

and Christmas Lights for December, 2013.  I was wondering what I can tell 

my constituents regarding that?  They prefer that location because at one 

point, my constituent stated that the tree had always been there – a Conifer or 

White Pine for the longest time and was always decorated.  There is a 

Menorah and a Christmas tree on the Walkway.   

 

Mayor Tkazyik:  I believe that process of where the triangle is, would have 

to get DOT sign off.  I believe a lot was done during the Gateway Project for 

what you see there.  Many trees were removed – At one point they were even 

talking about removing the American Flag from that island, and I said, “No, I 

think we should move it to another corner of the island.”  So I think that if it’s 

something you’d like investigated, we’ll talk with Commissioner DuPilka to 

reach out to DOT to see if that’s something we can do.  I’d also suggest, at the 

same time, you reach out to the Poughkeepsie Garden Club and tell them 

about the inquiry and what you’d like to see there because they went through 
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the process of clearing what was in that island.  Erian can get you the contact 

for the Garden Club.   

 

Councilmember Boyd:  I would appreciate it, thank you. 

 

Councilmember Herman:  Is Councilmember Boyd and Councilmember 

Perry still liaisons for the school districts?  I’d like to know what plan the 

district is putting into place in light of Newtown, because I talked to [Police 

Chief] Ron Knapp today and he said the district never even approached them 

for extra patrols.  I went to Krieger School today and spoke to the principal.  It 

needs to be addressed because the teachers talked about how they have a 

“lockdown” program, but you can’t lock the doors from the inside.  I walked 

around the school for probably 40 minutes and spoke to a lot of people.  I told 

the principal that I didn’t want to overstep my bounds, but I really think we 

need to have a conversation with the administration over there to see what 

protocols are going to be put in place as far as a security measure, because the 

Arlington School District as you know, allocated $500,000.  Now they have 

deputies in every building and are now hiring part time and off-duty, retired 

officers to be greeters in all the grade schools.  On the County level they’re 

addressing it, but on a City level it’s moot.  For them to not have a 

conversation with the Police Department is absurd.  Where I work, we were in 

every grade school the next day, 3 or 4 times of patrol.  So, if you could look 

into that, I’d be grateful. 

 

Councilmember Boyd:  I can do that for you.  Absolutely. 

 

Councilmember Johnson:  I would like to know – did we find the shooter at 

the Gyro King crime scene?  

 

Corporation Counsel Ackermann:  It’s still under investigation at this point.  

We do not have anybody…nobody’s been arrested for that. 

 

 

XII. ADJOURNMENT: 

 

A motion was made by Chairman Mallory and Vice Chair Solomon to adjourn the 

meeting at 8:35 p.m. 

 

Dated:  April 3, 2013 
 

I hereby certify that this true and correct copy of the Minutes of the Common Council 

Meeting held on Monday, January 7, 2013 at 6:30 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

City Chamberlain 
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COMMON COUNCIL MEETING 

Common Council Chambers 

Monday, January 7, 2013 

6:30 p.m. 

6:00 Presentation regarding  

Snow Removal Procedure  

 

I.      ROLL CALL  
 

 

III. REVIEW OF MINUTES:   

 

Public Hearing of June 18, 2012 

 

IV. READING OF ITEMS by the City Chamberlain of any resolutions not 

listed on the printed agenda.  
 

 

V. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION:  Three (3) minutes per person up to 45 

minutes of public comment on any agenda and non-agenda items. 

 

 

 

VI. MAYOR’S COMMENTS: 

 

 

 

VII. CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS AND PRESENTATIONS: 

 

 

 

VIII. MOTIONS AND RESOLUTIONS: 

 

1. FROM ASSISTANT CORPORATION COUNSEL BRADY, 

Resolution R13-9, setting a public hearing for amendments to the Taxi 

Ordinance.  

 

2. FROM CORPORATION COUNSEL ACKERMANN, Resolution R13-

10, introducing and setting a public hearing for proposed amendment to 

Section 18 ½-5 entitled “Waterfront Advisory Committee”.  
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3. FROM CORPORATION COUNSEL ACKERMANN, Resolution R13-

11, approving and accepting a grant from the New York State Department 

of Environmental Conservation for the planting of trees.  

 

4. FROM CORPORATION COUNSEL ACKERMANN, Resolution R13-

12, approving the 2013 Community Development Block Grant Action 

Plan.  

 

IX. ORDINANCES AND LOCAL LAWS: 

 

2. FROM ASSISTANT CORPORATION COUNSEL BRADY, 

Ordinance O-13-1, amending Department of Public Works permit fees. 

 

X. PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS AND COMMUNICATIONS: 

 

5. FROM BRENDAN FLYNN, a notice of property damage sustained on 

October 29, 2012.  

 

6. FROM CHERIED. MORGAN, a notice of personal injury sustained on 

December 11, 2012 

.  

7. FROM KEISHA HAMILTON, a notice of property damage sustained on 

December 7, 2012.  

 

8. FROM TONDJU MCCLINTON, a notice of property damage sustained 

on January 21, 2012.  

 

XIII. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

XIV. NEW BUSINESS: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

XV. ADJOURNMENT: 
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